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July 15, 2016  

 

The Honorable Michael E. Horowitz 

Inspector General 

U.S. Department of Justice 

950 Pennsylvania Ave., NW 

Suite 4706 

Washington, DC 20530-0001 

 

Dear Inspector General Horowitz: 

 

On behalf of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, we write to request you to conduct a full and 

independent investigation into recent espionage prosecutions against Chinese Americans that 

were eventually dropped.  We strongly believe in the need for the government to protect national 

security. However, we are concerned that these cases may reflect insufficient supervision, due 

diligence and expertise in investigating before arresting our fellow citizens and tainting them and 

their families with the charge of disloyalty. 

 

As you are aware, various news outlets have revealed several cases where the government had to 

dismiss espionage charges against Asian Americans after finding the evidence was too weak or 

erroneous. For instance, the U.S. charged Xiaoxing Xi, a physics professor at Temple University, 

with sharing confidential schematics of laboratory equipment with scientists in China but later 

dropped the charges after it became clear that the government misunderstood the science in the 

case.1 In another case, the U.S. arrested Sherry Chen, then a hydrologist at the National Weather 

Service, and accused her of spying for China. The government’s case was weak and prosecutors 

dropped the charges a week before trial.2  

 

The Commission shares some of the questions and concerns members of Congress and national 

Asian American and Chinese American organizations recently raised to you that these 

mishandled cases may show a pattern of overzealously targeting and profiling Chinese American 

scientists.
3
 We acknowledge that the Department of Justice recently increased the level of 

oversight over national security related prosecutions earlier this year, and a department-wide 

implicit bias training will be conducted. These are positive steps to recognize and tackle the 

issue. Nevertheless, we consider a full investigation into these incidents is still necessary to 

understand and to mitigate the potential bias behind the policies and practices that led to these 

unwarranted prosecutions. 
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The nature of these charges have a long term devastating impact on the careers and the families 

of those wrongly accused who have yet to receive a formal apology from the Department of 

Justice. In this highly racially charged environment, they also have the potential to harm the 

communities from which these scientists come and undermine the credibility of the Department 

of Justice.  

 

Thank you and we look forward to hearing from you. 

 

Very truly yours,  

 

     

Martin R. Castro, Chairman    Patricia Timmons-Goodson, Vice-Chair 

     

Robert Achtenberg, Commissioner   David Kladney, Commissioner 

     

Karen K. Narasaki, Commissioner   Michael Yaki, Commissioner 

 

                                                                                                                                                                                           
Asian American and Civil Rights groups to Michael E.  Horowitz, Inspector General (June 21, 2016), available at 

https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/ncapa/pages/89/attachments/original/1466099580/2016_06_21_National_Or

gs_Letter_to_DOJ_IG-FINAL.pdf?1466099580. 
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